# STATE OF CALIFORNIA DEPARTMENT OF TRANSPORTATION

# Statutorily-Authorized Temporary Emergency Shelter and/or Feeding Program

(Pursuant to S&H Code 104.30)

Right of Way Use Agreement

# <u>XX-XXXXXXX-XXXX</u> (Location)

# **Table of Contents**

ARTICL	E 1. SUMMARY OF LEASE PROVISIONS	5			
ARTICL	E 3. TERM	6			
ARTICL	E 4. RENT	6			
ARTICL	E 5. USE	7			
5.1	Specified Use	7			
5.2.1	CONDITION OF PREMISES	7			
5.2.2	Aerially Deposited Lead	9			
5.3	COMPLIANCE WITH LAW				
5.4	Petroleum Products				
5.5	Explosives and Flammable Materials				
5.6	HAZARDOUS MATERIALS				
5.7	SIGNS				
5.8	Landlord's Rules and Regulations				
5.9	WRECKED VEHICLES				
5.10	Commercial Activity Prohibited				
5.11	WATER POLLUTION CONTROL				
5.12	Environmental Analysis				
5.13	Shelter/Feeding Program Operations	15			
ARTICL	E 6. IMPROVEMENTS				
6.1	NO IMPROVEMENTS WITHOUT PRIOR WRITTEN CONSENT OF LANDLORD				
6.2	Encroachment Permit				
6.3	APPROVED IMPROVEMENTS				
6.4	Planning and Zoning	19			
6.5	STANDARD OF CONSTRUCTION	19			
6.6	SOIL TESTING	19			
6.7	COMMENCEMENT OF CONSTRUCTION				
6.8	COMPLETION OF CONSTRUCTION AND OCCUPANCY OF IMPROVEMENTS				
6.9	"As-Built" Plans	20			
ARTICL	E 7. SURRENDER OF PREMISES AT EXPIRATION OR TERMINATION OF LEASE	20			
ARTICL	E 8. REMOVAL OF PERSONAL PROPERTY AND OWNERSHIP AT TERMINATION	20			
ARTICL	E 9. MAINTENANCE AND REPAIRS	21			
9.1	TENANT'S OBLIGATIONS				
9.2	Landlord's Rights	21			
ARTICL	E 10. INDEMNITY AND INSURANCE	22			
10.1 Statement of the Parties' Intent					
10.2 Insurance					
10.	.2.A Workers' Compensation and Employer's Liability Insurance	22			
10.	.2.B Commercial General Liability Insurance	22			
10.	.2.C Automobile Insurance	23			
10.	.2.D Deductibles	23			

2

10.2.E No Lapses in Coverage24							
10.2.F Self-Insurance							
10.2.G Failure to Procure and Maintain Insurance							
10.2.H Waiver of Subrogation							
10.3.A Defense, Indemnification, and Hold Harmless							
10.3.B Tenant's Evaluation of Liability Not Determinative							
10.3.C Time of Obligation							
10.4 TENANT'S CONTRACTORS							
10.5 LEASE TERMINATION							
10.6 Sev	10.6 Severability						
ARTICLE 1	1. PAYMENT OF TAXES	27					
ARTICI F 1	2. RIGHT OF ENTRY	27					
12.1	Inspection, Maintenance, Construction and Operation of Freeway Structures						
12.1	LANDLORD'S USE OF THE PREMISES						
12.2	RELOCATION BENEFITS						
12.5	SECURITY AND LAW ENFORCEMENT						
12.4	SECURITY AND LAW ENFORCEMENT						
ARTICLE 1	3. TERMINATION OF LEASE						
13.1	TERMINATION BY MUTUAL CONSENT						
13.2	TERMINATION BY ONE PARTY						
ARTICLE 1	4. UTILITIES						
ARTICLE 1	5. DEFAULT						
15.1	DEFAULT						
15.2	LANDLORD'S REMEDIES						
15.3	LANDLORD'S RIGHT TO CURE TENANT'S DEFAULT						
	6. ASSIGNMENTS, TRANSFERS, SUBLEASES AND ENCUMBRANCES						
-	7. NONDISCRIMINATION	_					
ARTICLE 1	9. ADDITIONAL PROVISIONS						
19.1	QUIET ENJOYMENT						
19.2	CAPTIONS, ATTACHMENTS, DEFINED TERMS						
19.3	ENTIRE AGREEMENT						
19.4	Severability						
19.5	COSTS OF SUIT						
19.6	TIME, JOINT AND SEVERAL LIABILITY						
19.7	BINDING EFFECT; CHOICE OF LAW						
19.8	WAIVER						
19.9	Surrender of Premises						
19.10	HOLDING OVER						
19.11	INTEREST ON PAST DUE OBLIGATIONS						
19.12	Recording						
19.13	Notices						
19.14	NO RESERVATION						
19.15	AUTHORITY						
19.16	Force Majeure						
19.10							

	TENANT CONTACT INFORMATION	
EXHIBIT A	: FLA MAP	. 37
EXHIBIT B	GOVERNOR'S SIGNING DOCUMENT	. 38
ЕХНІВІТ С	HAZARDOUS MATERIALS	. 39
EXHIBIT D	: DTSC AGREEMENT	. 40
	STORMWATER POLLUTION PREVENTION	41
	ENVIRONMENTAL SITE ASSESSMENT CRITERIA	. 42
EXHIBIT G	: LETTER OF CERTIFICATE OF TENANT'S SELF-INSURANCE	44
ЕХНІВІТ Н	: DTSC'S WAIVER OF SOIL EVALUATION FOR ADL	45

## STATE OF CALIFORNIA DEPARTMENT OF TRANSPORTATION **<u>RIGHT OF WAY USE AGREEMENT</u>**

THIS RIGHT OF WAY USE AGREEMENT, herein called "Lease," dated XXXXXXX, 20XX is entered into by and between the STATE OF CALIFORNIA, acting by and through its Department of Transportation, hereinafter called "Landlord," and XXXXXXX, a municipal subdivision, authorized and empowered to enter into this Lease, hereinafter called "Tenant", pursuant to Streets and Highways Code Section 104.30.

## WITNESSETH

In mutual consideration of the terms and conditions contained herein, Landlord and Tenant hereby agree that Landlord shall lease to Tenant the "Premises," as specifically described herein, for the term, specified use, and on the conditions hereinafter set forth.

## **ARTICLE 1. SUMMARY OF LEASE PROVISIONS**

Landlord: California Department of Transportation Tenant: XXXX Freeway Lease Area: XX-XXX-XXX located between XXXX in the City of XXXX, State of California, and more particularly described in Article 2. Lease Term XXXX, commencing XXXX, 20XX and expiring on XXXX, 20XX. Yearly Rent: \$1 per month + \$5,000. Annual Administration Fee (Article 4) Security Deposit: \$0 (Article 18) Use: Temporary Emergency Shelter and/or Feeding Program (Article 5) Commercial General Liability Insurance or Self-Insurance or Combination: \$20M. (Article 10) Insurance provider: \_\_\_\_\_ Policy number: Workers' Compensation Insurance: \$1M. (Article 10) Insurance provider: Policy number: Mailing Addresses for Notices: (Article 19) To Landlord: To Tenant: Department of Transportation City: XXXX Right of Way Airspace Development MS Department: XXXX Address: XXXX Address: XXXX City, CA Zip City, CA Zip Contact: XXXX Contact: XXXX Phone: (XXX) XXX-XXXX Phone: (XXX) XXX-XXXX Email: XXXX Email: XXXX

References in this Article 1 to the other Articles of this Lease shall be construed to incorporate all of the terms of the portion of the Lease so referenced. In the event of any conflict between the Summary of Lease Provisions and the balance of the Lease, the latter shall control.

5

#### **ARTICLE 2. PREMISES**

Landlord hereby leases to Tenant, and Tenant hereby leases from Landlord, for the term, at the rent, and upon the covenants and conditions hereinafter set forth, that certain Premises known as Freeway Lease Area No. XX-XXX-XXX, located XXXX in the City of XXXX, State of California, said land or interest therein being shown on the map or plat marked Exhibit "A," attached hereto and by this reference made a part hereof.

EXCEPTING THEREFROM all those portions of the above-described Premises occupied by the supports and foundations of the existing structure.

California Civil Code Section 1938 requires commercial landlords to disclose to tenants whether the property being leased has undergone inspection by a Certified Access Specialist ("CASp") to determine whether the property meets all applicable construction-related accessibility requirements. Tenant is hereby advised that the Premises have NOT been inspected by a CASp and have not been issued a disability access inspection certificate.

As provided in California Civil Code Section 1938(e):

A Certified Access Specialist (CASp) can inspect the subject premises and determine whether the subject premises comply with all of the applicable construction-related accessibility standards under state law. Although state law does not require a CASp inspection of the subject premises, the commercial property owner or lessor may not prohibit the lessee or tenant from obtaining a CASp inspection of the subject premises for the occupancy or potential occupancy of the lessee or tenant, if requested by the lessee or tenant. The parties shall mutually agree on the arrangements for the time and manner of the CASp inspection, the payment of the fee for the CASp inspection, and the cost of making any repairs necessary to correct violations of construction-related accessibility standards within the premises.

This Lease is subject to (1) approval by the Federal Highway Administration (FHWA) for lease use, if Premises are located on an Interstate, and rent at less than fair market value, (2) all easements, covenants, conditions, restrictions, reservations, rights of way, liens, encumbrances and other matters of record, (3) all matters discoverable by physical inspection of the Premises or that would be discovered by an accurate survey of the Premises and (4) all matters known to Tenant or of which Tenant has notice, constructive or otherwise, including, without limitations, those shown on the attached map Exhibit "A."

## **ARTICLE 3. TERM**

The term of this Lease shall be for a maximum of three (3) years, commencing XXXX, 20XX and expiring on XXXX, 20XX. Tenant may extend the term of this lease for four (4) individual extended terms of one (1) year each by notifying Landlord in writing at least ninety (90) days prior to the expiration of the original term, not to exceed past December 31, 2028. The extended term shall be upon all the terms and conditions hereof. The total term of this Lease shall not exceed seven (7) years.

## **ARTICLE 4. RENT**

In accordance with Streets and Highways Code Section 104.30, Tenant shall pay to Landlord as rent, without deduction, setoff, prior notice, or demand, the sum of one dollar (\$1) per month, plus an

6

additional \$5,000 per year administration fee, in advance on the date the term commences, and annually thereafter on the commencement anniversary date. All rent shall be paid to Landlord at the following address: State of California, Department of Transportation, Attention: Cashier, P.O. Box 168019, Sacramento, CA 95816-8019.

#### Each payment shall state on the check the rental tenancy number XX-XXX-XXX-XXX-XXX.

## **ARTICLE 5. USE**

#### 5.1 Specified Use

The Premises shall be used and occupied exclusively by Tenant, and Tenant's contractors, agents and clients, for the purposes outlined in Streets and Highways Code Section 104.30 for a temporary shelter and/or feeding program only, as further defined in Section 5.13 Shelter/Feeding Program Operations. Tenants shall only be permitted to use the Premises as a temporary shelter and/or feeding program, no other use of the Premises shall be permitted. The Premises shall not be used for storage, except those items that are necessary for shelter/feeding program operations and used daily by shelter/feeding program staff may be stored in reasonable quantities for such daily use. Tenant's use in violation of this specified use will result in Lease termination. The parties agree that use of the Premises for any purpose not specifically authorized above in this section is prohibited. Landlord's actual, constructive, or implied knowledge of use of the Premises for a purpose that is not specifically described and authorized in this section shall not be deemed acceptance of the use, nor waiver of the right of Landlord to require Tenant to only and exclusively use the Premises for the purpose specifically described and authorized in this section.

## 5.2.1 Condition of Premises

Tenant hereby acknowledges that this Lease is entered into by Landlord pursuant to the provisions of California Streets and Highways Code Section 104.30 which identifies a temporary shelter/feeding program as a public use, and that authorization allows but does not mandate lease of highway airspace for temporary shelter/feeding program use. The use of the Premises for a temporary shelter must be consistent with the Governor's signing document enacting similar Streets and Highways Code sections and only be for temporary shelter use and not permanent housing. Such temporary use does not create a right of occupancy (Exhibit "B"). Further, any structure erected on the Premises by Tenant must be a temporary structure only and not permanent.

Landlord has conducted no inspection of the Premises to determine suitability of the Premises for the intended use, and Tenant is solely responsible for conducting a sufficient inspection, prior to entering into this Lease, for determining the suitability of the Premises for its intended use. By signature of its authorized representative herein, Tenant hereby certifies and agrees that it has conducted its own inspection of the Premises and is entering into this Lease solely upon reliance of its own inspection and not on the basis of any promises or obligations of Landlord other than those set forth herein. Tenant hereby accepts the Premises in their "AS-IS" condition, with all faults, both known and unknown, which would have been discovered in the course of a reasonable inspection, existing as of the date of the execution hereof. Tenant has had an opportunity to inquire and discover all applicable zoning, municipal, county, state and federal laws, ordinances and regulations, governing and regulating the use of the Premises, and accepts this Lease subject thereto without limitation. Tenant acknowledges that

neither Landlord nor any agent of Landlord has made any representation or warranty with respect to the condition of the Premises or the suitability thereof for the specified use; nor has Landlord agreed to undertake any modification, alteration or improvement to the Premises. Tenant acknowledges that Landlord specifically does not warrant fitness of the Premises for the specified use and specifically does not warrant the Premises fit for human habitation, whatsoever.

Except as may be otherwise expressly provided in this Lease, the taking of possession of the Premises by Tenant shall constitute acknowledgement that the Premises are in good condition, and Tenant agrees to accept the Premises in their presently existing condition "AS-IS", and that Landlord shall not be obligated to make any improvements or modifications thereto.

Tenant is a political subdivision with the staff and resources necessary to investigate the condition of the Premises and hereby agrees and acknowledges that it has made a sufficient investigation of the condition of the Premises existing immediately prior to the execution of this Lease (including investigation of the surface, subsurface and groundwater for contamination and hazardous materials as defined in Section 5.6) and is satisfied that the Premises will safely support Tenant's use and type of improvements, if any, to be constructed and maintained by Tenant upon the Premises. Tenant's investigation sets a base line condition as documented in Exhibit "C" and shall be used to determine if improvements are required to make the Premises safe for homeless clients and facility staff. Investigation included a Phase I Environmental Site Assessment (ESA) (as defined in Exhibit "F") reviewed and accepted by Landlord and any invasive sampling indicated by the results of the ESA or required by a regulatory agency with jurisdiction. Tenant hereby acknowledges and agrees that the Premises are otherwise fully fit physically for the uses required and permitted by this Lease and that Tenant accepts all risks associated therewith.

Tenant acknowledges that (1) Landlord has informed Tenant prior to the commencement of the term of this Lease that Landlord does not know nor has reasonable cause to believe that any release of any hazardous material, other than the Aerially Deposited Lead (ADL) discussed below, has come to be located on or beneath the Premises; (2) prior to the commencement of the term of this Lease, Landlord has made available to Tenant, for review and inspection, records in the possession or control of Landlord which might reflect the potential existence of hazardous materials on or beneath the Premises; (3) Landlord has provided Tenant access to the Premises for a reasonable time and upon reasonable terms and conditions for purposes of providing to Tenant the opportunity to investigate, sample and analyze the soil and groundwater on the Premises for the presence of hazardous materials and that upon discovery of hazardous materials, Tenant shall promptly disclose the information to Landlord and such information shall be listed in Exhibit "C"; (4) by signing this Lease Tenant represents to Landlord that, except for ADL and as otherwise may be stated in Exhibit "C" attached hereto and by this reference incorporated herein, Tenant does not know nor has reasonable cause to believe that any release of hazardous material has come to be located on or beneath the Premises; (5) the hazardous substances, other those listed in Exhibit "C", which are introduced to the Premises, or exposed or disturbed, during Tenant's period of use and possession as tenant of the Premises shall be completely remediated and removed by Tenant at no cost or expense to Landlord and in full compliance with all applicable laws, regulations, permits, approvals and authorizations; and (6) the hazardous substances, other than those listed in Exhibit "C", which are found on the Premises during Tenant's use, possession, or development of the Premises shall be completely remediated and removed by Tenant at no cost or expense to Landlord and in full compliance with all applicable laws, regulations, permits, approvals and authorizations. The term

"hazardous substance," as used herein, has the same meaning as that definition under Section 25316 of the California Health and Safety Code.

Tenant agrees that, except as otherwise expressly provided in this Lease, Tenant is solely responsible without any cost or expense to Landlord to take all actions necessary, off as well as on the Premises, to improve and continuously use the Premises as required by this Lease and in compliance with all applicable laws and regulations.

Tenant expressly acknowledges and understands that (1) use of the Premises for a temporary emergency shelter/feeding program is being allowed at Tenant's request; (2) the Premises are not designed for temporary emergency shelter/feeding program use; and (3) the Premises lie in close proximity to a State Highway presenting an increased risk of exposure for clients of a temporary emergency shelter/feeding program operated on the Premises to vehicular emissions, including the possible exposure to ADL. Tenant further expressly acknowledges and understands that the operation of the State Highway will continue at all times during the anticipated term of this Lease, and that normal highway traffic, highway operations, and the foreseeable misuse of a State Highway by motorists and members of the traveling public may present unique risks to the clients of a temporary emergency shelter/feeding program operating on the Premises.

#### 5.2.2 Aerially Deposited Lead

ADL is defined as lead found in soil primarily as a result of historical exhaust emissions from the operation of motor vehicles. Exposure to lead can cause a variety of adverse health effects, especially in children and infants.

The Department of Toxic Substances Control (DTSC) currently regulates lead in soil at concentrations higher than 80 mg/kg total lead and/or equal to or higher than 5 mg/l soluble lead. Total lead concentrations over 80 mg/kg are not acceptable for properties used for parks, schools, daycares, medical services, and food services for the needy; and not acceptable for properties used for any residential uses including shelters, emergency shelters, day shelters, apartments motels and hotels; and not acceptable for property uses that allow occupants to have daily, repeated, and/or long term exposure to ADL on the premises. Total lead concentrations up to and including 320 mg/kg of lead in soil are generally acceptable for properties used for commercial/industrial purposes. Soil with soluble lead concentrations equal to or greater than 5 mg/l is a hazardous waste. Landlord has an executed agreement with DTSC regarding the management and reuse of ADL and Tenant is required as a condition of this Lease to follow the standards and procedures set forth in that agreement, a copy of which has been provided to Tenant and Tenant acknowledges and accepts thereof (Exhibit "D").

Landlord and Tenant each acknowledge that ADL may be present on the Premises. Landlord shall not be obligated to evaluate or mitigate the property for ADL prior to proposed use. Tenant shall perform a soil evaluation for ADL and any necessary mitigation prior to property modification and/or use.

Tenant shall conduct a soil evaluation, at Tenant's sole cost, for lead prior to modification and/or use of the Premises. Sampling of soils from the surface to a depth of one foot by Tenant is required. If excavation is necessary for modification of the Premises for Tenant's planned use, sampling by Tenant shall extend from the surface to the total depth of planned excavation. Soil sampling and chemical

9

analysis for lead shall be consistent with United States Environmental Protection Agency (US EPA) SW 846 and produce a representative data set large enough to produce defensible statistics. Tenant shall submit a sampling and analysis plan to Landlord for review and approval before implementing it. The results of the ADL sampling, chemical analysis, and data analysis with full documentation shall be submitted to Landlord for evaluation. If the Premises are to be used for industrial purposes, ADL concentration based on statistical analysis of the data using a 95 % upper confidence limit must be at or below 320 mg/kg total lead and below 5 mg/l soluble lead. If the Premises are to be used for non-industrial purposes, ADL concentration based on statistical analysis of the data using a 95 % upper confidence limit must be at or below 80 mg/kg total lead and below 5 mg/l total lead. If these levels for the intended purposes of the Premises are exceeded, it is Tenant's sole responsibility to clean the property to acceptable levels in compliance with applicable legal requirements with DTSC oversight, including legal removal, transport, and disposal of contaminated soil prior to occupancy of the Premises. The parties each agree that Tenant is the hazardous waste generator of excavated soil determined to be a hazardous waste and Tenant shall bear the cost for such removal.

Notwithstanding anything contained in this section, a soil evaluation for ADL shall not be required if Tenant receives a waiver from DTSC (Exhibit "H") and performs the required mitigation measures prescribed by DTSC.

#### 5.3 Compliance with Law

Tenant shall not use the Premises or permit anything to be done in or about the Premises which will in any way conflict with any law, statute, zoning restriction, ordinance or governmental rule or regulation, or the requirements of duly constituted public authorities, now in force or which may hereafter be in force, or with the requirements of the local fire district, enforcement authority or similar body, now or hereafter constituted, relating to, or affecting, the temporary construction permitted under this Lease, or the condition, use or occupancy of the Premises, including but not limited to City of XXXX Ordinance No XXXX, declaring a shelter crisis and authorizing the temporary suspension of various laws. The judgment of any court of competent jurisdiction or the admission of Tenant in any action against Tenant, whether Landlord be a party thereto or not, that Tenant has violated any law, statute, ordinance or governmental rule, regulation or requirement, shall be conclusive of that fact as between Landlord and Tenant. Tenant shall not allow the Premises to be used for any unlawful purpose, nor shall Tenant cause, maintain or permit any nuisance in, on, or about the Premises. Tenant shall not commit or suffer to be committed any waste in or upon the Premises.

#### 5.4 Petroleum Products

Tenant shall not install facilities for, nor operate on the Premises, a gasoline or petroleum supply station, nor shall the transportation or storage of gasoline or petroleum products be permitted, except those products stored within an operable vehicle owned or used by Tenant or Tenant's employees, agents, contractors, or staff. Tenant shall not permit on the Premises any vehicles used or designed for the transportation or storage of gasoline or petroleum products. Tenant shall also not permit on the Premises any bulk storage of gasoline or petroleum products.

#### 5.5 Explosives and Flammable Materials

Landlord is the sole entity authorized by law to operate and maintain State Highways, and its authority over State Highways is plenary. Tenant recognizes the special power of Landlord over State Highways and agrees to be bound by the Landlord's determination of what activity presents a danger to the continued operation of the State Highway adjacent to the Premises. Tenant acknowledges and agrees that the Premises shall not be used for the manufacture of flammable materials or explosives, or for any storage of flammable materials, explosives or other materials or other purposes deemed by Landlord to be a potential fire or other hazard to the transportation facility. As between Landlord and Tenant, Landlord shall have sole discretion to determine what constitutes materials which present a fire or other hazard to the transportation facility and the determination of Landlord shall not be subject to review by any other entity. Tenant specifically waives any right to contest Landlord's determination in this area. Tenant specifically acknowledges and agrees that the operation and maintenance of the Premises shall be subject to continued review by Landlord so as to protect against fire or other hazards impairing the use, safety and appearance of the transportation facility. Tenant specifically acknowledges and agrees that the occupancy and use of the Premises shall not cause hazardous or unreasonably objectionable smoke, fumes, vapors or odors to rise above the surface of the traveled way of the transportation facility. Tenant shall make the Premises available for inspection upon reasonable notice for the purpose of Landlord's determination of hazardous activity conducted upon the Premises. Upon discovery of a breach of this section, Landlord shall provide notice of the breach to Tenant. Thereafter, Tenant shall have twenty-four (24) hours to remedy the hazard identified by Landlord. Failure of Tenant to remedy the hazard so identified by Landlord within twenty-four (24) hours shall be a material breach of the terms of this Lease and may be grounds to terminate the Lease.

#### 5.6 Hazardous Materials

Tenant shall at all times and in all respects comply with all federal, state and local laws, ordinances and regulations, including, but not limited to, the Federal Water Pollution Control Act (33 U.S.C. Section 1251, et seq.), Resource Conservation and Recovery Act (42 U.S.C. Section 6901, et seq.), Safe Drinking Water Act (42 U.S.C. Section 300f, et seq.), Toxic Substances Control Act (15 U.S.C. Section 2601, et seq.), Clean Air Act (42 U.S.C. Section 7401, et seq.), Comprehensive Environmental Response, Compensation and Liability Act (42 U.S.C. Section 9601, et seq.), Safe Drinking Water and Toxic Enforcement Act (California Health and Safety Code Section 25249.5, et seq.), other applicable provisions of the California Health and Safety Code (Section 25100, et seq., and Section 39000, et seq.), California Water Code (Section 13000, et seq.), and other comparable state laws, regulations and local ordinances relating to industrial hygiene, environmental protection or the use, analysis, generation, manufacture, storage, disposal or transportation of any oil, flammable explosives, asbestos, urea formaldehyde, radioactive materials or waste, or other hazardous, toxic, contaminated or polluting materials, substances or wastes, including, without limitation, any "hazardous materials" under any such laws, ordinances or regulations (collectively "Hazardous Materials Laws"). As used in the provisions of this Lease, "hazardous materials" include any "hazardous substance" as that term is defined in Section 25316 of the California Health and Safety Code and any other material or substance listed in or regulated by any Hazardous Materials Laws or posing a hazard to a person's health or the environment. Except as otherwise expressly permitted in this Lease, Tenant shall not use, create, store or allow any hazardous materials on the Premises. Fuel stored in a motor vehicle for the exclusive use in such vehicle is excepted. Household cleaning supplies limited to quantities that are reasonably necessary to support shelter/feeding program operations are excepted. Tenant is prohibited from

11

stockpiling large quantities of cleaning supplies. All cleaning supplies shall be properly stored under safe conditions. Cleaning supplies that are incompatible shall be stored separately. Cleaning supplies shall be properly secured and only accessible to authorized staff.

In no case shall Tenant cause or allow the deposit or disposal of any hazardous materials on the Premises. Landlord, or its agents or contractors, shall at all times have the right to go upon and inspect the Premises and the operations thereon to assure compliance with the requirements herein stated. This inspection may include taking samples of substances and materials present for testing, and/or the testing of soils or underground tanks on the Premises.

In the event Tenant breaches any of the provisions of this section, this Lease may be terminated by Landlord. It is the intent of the parties hereto that Tenant shall be responsible for and bear the entire cost of removal and disposal of hazardous materials introduced to the Premises, or exposed or disturbed, during Tenant's period of use and possession as tenant of the Premises. Tenant shall also be responsible for any clean-up and decontamination on or off the Premises necessitated by the introduction of such hazardous materials, or exposure or disturbance of any pre-existing hazardous materials, on the Premises. Tenant shall not be responsible for or bear the cost of removal or disposal of hazardous materials introduced to the Premises by any party other than Tenant during any period prior to commencement of Tenant's period of use and possession of the Premises as owner, operator or Tenant.

## 5.7 Signs

Tenant shall post signs at all entrances and exits and other conspicuous areas as appropriate on the Premises, that state the following:

- Warning: Clients of this shelter/feeding program are at increased risk of exposure to Aerially Deposited Lead, vehicle emissions, and other hazardous or harmful materials and substances. Use of this shelter/feeding program is at each inhabitant's own risk, and neither the State of California nor the California Department of Transportation is liable for any injury or property damage suffered while using the Premises.
- Firearms and illegal weapons may not be possessed on the Premises.
- Open fires are prohibited.
- Use or possession of prescription drugs, or other substances which are designated controlled substances under Federal Law, without a valid medical prescription in the holder's name, is prohibited on the Premises. Use or possession of medical marijuana, or recreational marijuana, is prohibited on the Premises even with a valid medical prescription in the holder's name.
- All inquiries should be directed to [phone number for Tenant].

Except as set forth in the previous paragraph of this section, Tenant shall not construct, erect, maintain or permit any sign, banner or flag upon the Premises without the prior written approval of Landlord, the decision of which shall be final and not subject to review. No sign shall be placed upon any structure without written permission from Landlord. Tenant acknowledges that the Premises constitute operating right of way for State Highways and as such are not a public forum and no display of a political nature shall be permitted. Tenant shall not place, construct, or maintain, upon the Premises any third-party advertising media of any kind or nature whatsoever. Tenant shall not place, construct, or maintain upon the Premises any type of media which advertises additional, Tenant-provided client

12

services if such media includes moving or rotating parts, searchlights, flashing lights, loudspeakers, phonographs or other similar visual or audio content. The term "sign" means any card, cloth, paper, metal, painted or wooden sign of any character placed for any purpose on or attached to the ground or any tree, wall, bush, rock, fence, building, structure, trailer or thing. Landlord may remove any unapproved sign, banner or flag existing on the Premises, and Tenant shall be liable to and shall reimburse Landlord for the cost of such removal plus interest as provided in Section 19.11 from the date such removal is completed.

#### 5.8 Landlord's Rules and Regulations

Tenant hereby acknowledges and agrees that Landlord has a unique responsibility to maintain State Highways in safe and efficient operating status for the traveling public. Tenant hereby acknowledges and agrees that Landlords' acceptance and use of federal funds for highway construction requires Landlord to uphold and enforce all federal mandates upon which funds are conditioned. Tenant further herby acknowledges and agrees that changing circumstances relating to the security, efficiency, and maintenance of the adjacent State Highway may necessitate Landlord's imposition of additional restrictions for the use of the Premises which cannot be identified at this time. Tenant hereby agrees that it shall faithfully observe and comply with the rules and regulations that Landlord shall from time to time promulgate for the protection of the transportation facility and the safety of the traveling public or changes to federal law. Any additions and modifications to those rules and regulations shall be binding upon Tenant upon delivery of a copy of them to Tenant. Tenant's sole alternative to compliance with the rules and regulations related to the safety of the transportation facility and motoring traveling public or federal law as hereinafter applied to the use of the Premises shall be termination of the Lease and the prompt refund of any advance rental paid to Landlord. Tenant's exercise of termination as an alternative to compliance with Landlord's rules and regulations shall be communicated promptly upon notice of change of such rules and regulations, and in no event more than thirty (30) days after Tenant has been notified of such change. Termination shall be effective one hundred and twenty (120) days after Tenant provides notice pursuant to the termination procedures in Article 13 of this Lease.

#### 5.9 Wrecked Vehicles

Tenant shall not park nor store wrecked or inoperable vehicles of any kind on the Premises.

## 5.10 Commercial Activity Prohibited

No commercial activity of any kind whatsoever shall be conducted on the Premises, including without limitation third-party vending, solicitation of or provision of third-party services, or any other kind of commercial activity. Homeless clients permitted on the Premises may be provided homeless related services on site as long as it is at no cost to the clients. The conduct of commercial or any other prohibited activity upon the Premises may be grounds for termination of the Lease.

## 5.11 Water Pollution Control

Tenant shall comply with all applicable State and Federal water pollution control requirements regarding storm water and non-storm water discharges from Tenant's leasehold area and will be responsible for compliance with, and all costs and expenses related to, all applicable provisions of the following permits including but not limited to the National Pollutant Discharge Elimination System

(NPDES) General Permit and Waste Discharge Requirements for Discharges of Stormwater Associated with Industrial Activities (Excluding Construction), the NPDES General Permit for Stormwater Discharges Associated with Construction and Land Disturbance Activities, and the Caltrans Municipal Separate Storm Sewer System NPDES Permit, and permits and ordinances issued to and promulgated by municipalities, counties, drainage districts, and other local agencies regarding discharges of storm water and non-storm water to sewer systems, storm drain systems, or any watercourses under the jurisdiction of the above agencies. Copies of the current storm water related NPDES permits are available on the State Water Resources Control Board's website at <u>www.swrcb.ca.gov</u> under Programs→Storm Water.

Tenant understands the discharge of non-storm water into the storm sewer system is prohibited unless specifically authorized by one of the permits or ordinances listed above. In order to prevent the discharge of non-storm water into the storm sewer system, vehicle or equipment washing, fueling, maintenance and repair on the Premises is prohibited.

In order to prevent the discharge of pollutants to storm water resulting from contact with hazardous material, the storage or stockpile of hazardous material on the Premises is strictly prohibited. To the extent applicable, as determined by Landlord, Tenant shall implement and maintain the Best Management Practices (BMPs) shown in the attached Stormwater Pollution Prevention Fact Sheet(s) for: General Land Use, Parking Lots, and Storage (Exhibit "E"). Tenant shall identify any other potential sources of storm water and non-storm water pollution resulting from Tenant's activities on the Premises, which are not addressed by the BMPs, contained in the attached Fact Sheet(s), and shall implement additional BMPs to prevent pollution from those sources. Additional BMPs may be obtained from two other manuals, (1) <u>Right of Way Property Management and Airspace Storm Water Guidance Manual</u> (RW Storm Water Manual) available for review at Landlord's District Right of Way office or online at <u>www.dot.ca.gov/hq/row/rwstormwater</u> and (2) Construction Site Best Management Practices (BMPs) Manual, which is available online at <u>https://dot.ca.gov/programs/construction/storm-water-and-water-pollution-control/manuals-and-handbooks</u>. In the event of conflict among the attached Fact Sheet(s), the manuals and this Lease, this Lease shall control.

Tenant shall provide Landlord with the Standard Industrial Classification (SIC) code applicable to Tenant's facilities and activities on the Premises. A list of SIC codes regulated under the General Industrial Permit SIC codes may be found at the State Water Resources Control Board (SWRCB) website at:<u>http://www.waterboards.ca.gov/water\_issues/programs/stormwater/gen\_indus.shtml</u>. Other SIC codes may be found at <u>www.osha.gov/pls/imis/sicsearch.html</u>.

Landlord, or its agents or contractors, shall at all times have the right to enter and inspect the Premises and the operations thereon to assure compliance with the applicable permits and ordinances listed above. Inspection may include taking samples of substances and materials present at the Premises for testing.

#### 5.12 Environmental Analysis

Tenant will be the lead agency for purposes of the California Environmental Quality Act (CEQA) and is required to perform a CEQA compliant environmental study unless Tenant determines that the Project is exempt from CEQA as provided therein or if CEQA compliance is suspended pursuant to a Governor's Executive Order. If applicable, Tenant is required to also perform, and bear all costs

14

associated with, a National Environmental Policy Act (NEPA) compliant environmental study, although Landlord will be the lead agency for NEPA purposes. Tenant shall draft and submit to Landlord a completed draft environmental document with supporting documentation for review, comment, and approval prior to making the document available for public review and/or comment.

Unless determined to be categorically exempt from CEQA, as provided in CEQA and its implementing regulations, of if CEQA is suspended pursuant to a Governor's Executive Order, Tenant's environmental review shall include, but not be limited to, an analysis of impacts to the following resources: sensitive habitats and species, cultural resources, water quality, aesthetics, geology, hydrology, noise, neighborhood impacts, hazardous waste, and air quality. If necessary, Tenant shall perform mitigation to address any impacts. Tenant will be responsible for preparing, publicizing, and circulating all CEQA-related public notices, and for attending all CEQA-related public meetings.

Tenant will coordinate and obtain any and all necessary resource agency permits, agreements, and/or approvals, and will pay all related costs.

Tenant will ensure that the Premises remain in environmental compliance and will pay all costs of such environmental compliance.

## 5.13 Shelter/Feeding Program Operations

Tenant shall inform shelter/feeding program invitees that the shelter/feeding program facility installed and operated by Tenant within the Premises is in response to the City of XXXX emergency shelter crisis, and permission to enter the Premises and use shelter/feeding program services is temporary only, and that shelter/feeding program use invitees will not be tenants, subtenants, residents, lessees, boarders, or lodgers within the Premises. As used herein, the term "client" shall mean each party who participates either in an emergency shelter program or any services provided at the Premises. Each shelter/feeding program client shall be subject to Tenant's established rules of entry, continued occupancy, and client services. The shelter services shall be limited to occupancy of six (6) months or less as specified in the California Health and Safety Code Section 50801(e). Tenant, its officers, employees, agents, and contractors, shall not accept any gift or payment from any shelter/feeding program use invitee; this prohibition applies to gifts or payment of any kind and for any purpose, and particularly to any gift or payment meant to reimburse or compensate Tenant for use of the emergency shelter/feeding program.

Consistent with Chapter 7.8 (commencing with Section 8698) of Division 1 of Title 2 of the Government Code, any cause of action for habitability or tenantability of the Premises shall be suspended. If the Tenant has the authority, Tenant shall adopt health and safety standards for the emergency shelter, and ensure those standards are complied with, in accordance with Chapter 7.8 (commencing with Section 8698) of Division 1 of Title 2 of the Government Code.

Tenant shall be solely responsible for addressing and resolving pollution, noise, and any other form of nuisance complaints from nearby residents, businesses or other complainants.

Tenant understands and agrees that the Premises are within the footprint of an elevated freeway, or otherwise within the operating right of way of a State Highway, and as such are part of the access-controlled right of way subject to regulation by Landlord for all activity conducted on access-controlled

freeways. Tenant hereby acknowledges and agrees that Landlord's acceptance and use of federal funds for highway construction requires Landlord to uphold and enforce all federal mandates upon which all funds are conditioned. Tenant agrees that it shall prohibit clients from: (1) starting or maintaining open fires on the Premises; (2) erecting flags, banners, or signs of any kind; (3) possessing or using controlled substances as they are defined under federal law, except prescription medicines used in compliance and under the supervision of a medical doctor; (4) possessing or using marijuana, in any form, with or without a prescription issued by a medical doctor; (5) using hypodermic needles or other "sharps," unless necessary to self-administer prescription medications under a valid prescription of a medical doctor; and (6) possessing firearms and illegal weapons (except the duty weapons of law enforcement personnel, or private security retained for the Premises if licensed and privileged to carry firearms in the applicable jurisdiction). Tenant's failure to prohibit clients from engaging in the above enumerated activities, or Tenant's failure to enforce the requirements of this section, shall be a material breach of this Lease.

Tenant is solely responsible for providing refuse waste disposal areas and a secure location for bio-hazard waste disposal, and for maintaining such areas in a safe, lawful, sanitary, and orderly manner.

Tenant is solely responsible for graffiti removal within the leased Premises. Graffiti removal shall be commenced promptly whenever such graffiti is identified and in no event more than five (5) days of tagging.

Tenant is solely responsible for compliance with the Americans with Disabilities Act (ADA).

Tenant is solely responsible for preventing criminal activity on the Premises including but not limited to metal theft. Tenant shall be responsible for repair of metal items if removed from the Premises, and for curing and repairing any property damage or injury arising therefrom.

Tenant is solely responsible for preventing illegal tapping of any electrical or natural gas system on the Premises. Tenant shall be responsible for curing and repairing any electrical and/or natural gas facilities if damaged, and any damage or injury arising therefrom.

Tenant is solely responsible for preventing illegal tapping of any water resource. Tenant shall be responsible for curing and repairing any water or irrigation facility if damaged, and any damage or injury arising therefrom.

Tenant, may, at its discretion, and in conformance with its established rules of client entry, continued occupancy, and client service, allow Premises clients to keep service animals or other animals on the Premises. However, Tenant shall be solely responsible for the safety of its clients and third parties arising out of the implementation of such policy.

#### **ARTICLE 6. IMPROVEMENTS**

#### 6.1 No Improvements Without Prior Written Consent of Landlord

No improvements of any kind shall be placed in, on, or upon the Premises, and no alterations shall be made in, on, or upon the Premises without the prior written consent of Landlord and the concurrence of FHWA. Any approved alteration and improvement shall be at Tenant's own cost and expense unless otherwise specified by Landlord. The cost of Landlord's review of the Tenant plans of

16

improvement shall be borne by Tenant and shall be separately assessed and shall not be deemed to be rent or administrative costs of this Lease.

Tenant, at its sole expense, shall install improvements consistent with the use of the Premises as a temporary emergency shelter/feeding program. No shelter improvements will be erected below Landlord's structure, or within the area below a horizontal plane extending to a line twenty (20) feet, measured horizontally, from the outermost protrusion of the structure, without Landlord's prior written consent.

All improvements installed by Tenant shall be placed in conformance with the procedures contained herein. Improvements installed without complying with these provisions are unauthorized and will result in a material breach of the terms of the Lease subject to lease termination.

Tenant may, at its sole expense, remove existing fencing, install and maintain any additional fencing and entrances that may be required by its use of the Premises, subject to the approval of the Landlord. Upon review of Tenant's plan of occupancy, Landlord may require additional fencing to be installed to protect the highway structure, Tenant's invitees, motoring public, pedestrians, or other third parties. Such additional fencing, as may be required by the Landlord upon review of Tenant's occupancy plan, shall be installed and maintained at Tenant's sole expense during the Lease term. Said fencing must be approved and inspected by Landlord's engineer and legal division. Failure to maintain the required fencing in serviceable condition throughout the Lease term may be cause for termination of the Lease. Landlord's determination of the requirements for such fencing, including the length, height, and acceptable fencing materials and standards, shall be the minimum fencing requirement and shall be binding on Tenant. However, nothing in this Lease prevents Tenant from installing more stringent, durable, and effective fencing to achieve the same or greater level of security from the risks identified in Landlord's requirements. All such fencing shall be approved by Landlord, and if required by FHWA and the City of XXXX. Tenant shall, at its sole expense, construct and maintain sidewalks and driveways at the locations where the additional entrances are installed in compliance with the State housing law or other laws in effect during the emergency shelter crisis. When required by Tenant's occupancy plan, the perimeter of the Premises shall remain fenced at all times. In the event Tenant violates any of the provisions of this Article, this Lease may be terminated by Landlord.

## 6.2 Encroachment Permit

Except with respect to those fencing improvements referenced in Section 6.1, prior to construction or alteration of any improvements on or off the Premises, Tenant shall submit to Landlord for review engineered preliminary and final plans depicting all improvements and shall obtain environmental clearance and an executed Encroachment Permit from Landlord.

Internal review and approval will be required by the District Airspace Review Committee which may include, but may not be limited to, the following Landlord's Divisions or Programs: Right of Way and Land Surveys, Design, Traffic Operations, Landscape Architecture, Project Development, Maintenance, Environmental Analysis, Structures, and Hydraulics.

Issuance by Landlord of an Encroachment Permit shall be contingent upon Tenant providing, at Landlord's sole discretion, all, or a combination of, the following, at Tenant's own cost and expense, to the extent applicable:

- a) Final construction plans and detailed specifications. All such plans and specifications submitted by Tenant to Landlord shall be subject to the review and approval of Landlord, the local authority that has jurisdiction over the enforcement of building code standards, the local fire district and, if on an interstate freeway, FHWA.
- b) Evidence of coverage that assures Landlord that sufficient monies will be available to complete the proposed construction or alteration. The amount of coverage shall be at least equal to the total estimated construction cost. Such coverage shall take one of the following forms:
  - 1) Completion bond issued to Landlord as obligee.
  - 2) Performance bond and labor and materials bond or performance bond containing the provisions of the labor and materials bond supplied by Tenant's contractor or contractors, provided said bonds are issued jointly to Tenant and Landlord as obligees.
  - 3) Satisfactory evidence of availability of funds necessary for completion of the proposed construction or alteration.
  - 4) Any combination of the above. All bonds shall be issued by a company qualified to do business in the State of California and acceptable to Landlord. All bonds shall be in a form acceptable to Landlord and shall ensure faithful and full observance and performance by Tenant of all terms, conditions, covenants and agreements relating to the construction of improvements within the leased Premises.
- c) Liability insurance as provided in Article 10.
- d) A copy of a building permit issued by the appropriate local jurisdiction, or any other evidence of local agency (City or County) authorization.
- e) A copy of Tenant's contract with the general contractor actually performing construction.
- f) Note and Deed of Trust, if any.
- g) Loan escrow instructions, if any.
- h) Final landscaping and irrigation plans and detailed specifications including a maintenance plan for litter removal, watering, fertilization and replacement of landscaping.
- i) Evidence of compliance with the applicable provisions of all federal, state and local environmental statutes, laws, regulations and ordinances.

Tenant agrees to diligently apply for and meet all requirements for issuance of the Encroachment Permit and Landlord agrees to not unreasonably withhold issuance of said Encroachment Permit. Tenant is obligated to deliver to Landlord the documents described in subdivisions (a) through (g) of this section regardless of whether an Encroachment Permit may have been issued inadvertently before these documents have been provided to Landlord.

6.3 Approved Improvements

Tenant has proposed, and Landlord has approved Tenant's conceptual proposal to install, operate, and maintain a temporary emergency shelter facility on the Premises. To construct the temporary shelter facility, Tenant will be installing, at Tenant's own cost and expense: (As Applicable)

- a) Applicable utilities (i.e. electrical, water, gas, sewer);
- b) Decking over the existing paved surface;
- c) Temporary modular buildings or tents to provide shelter, restrooms, and bathing facilities;
- d) Lighting;
- e) Fencing;
- f) Storage containers.

#### 6.4 Planning and Zoning

Tenant's use and proposed improvements shall be subject to all applicable zoning, municipal, county, state and federal laws, ordinances and regulations governing and regulating the use of the Premises, including the local authority that has jurisdiction over the enforcement of building code standards, the local fire district, and City of XXXX Ordinance No XXXX declaring a shelter crisis and authorizing the temporary suspension of various laws.

#### 6.5 Standard of Construction

Tenant agrees that any improvements or construction upon the Premises shall: (a) be consistent with all fire safety requirements including approval from the local authority that has jurisdiction over the enforcement of building code standards and the local fire district approval, (b) be subject to Landlord's prior written approval, and (c) be erected or modified under this section in compliance with the minimum standards adopted, or enacted municipally, pursuant to Chapter 7.8 (commencing with Section 8698) of Division 1 of Title 2 of the Government Code or the minimum standards provided in the 2019 California Building Code Appendix O, the 2019 California Residential Code Appendix X, and any future standards adopted by the Department of Housing and Community Development related to emergency shelter or emergency shelter facilities.

Tenant shall not construct or place on the Premises any improvements which impair Landlord's ability to maintain, operate, use, repair or improve any part of the transportation facility situated on the Premises or on adjoining real property. Tenant shall be responsible for promptly removing, at its sole expense, any improvement which Landlord identifies as a hazard to the transportation facility adjacent to the Premises.

#### 6.6 Soil Testing

At Tenant's sole cost and expense, Tenant shall secure soil compaction tests and other tests as necessary for construction of Tenant's improvements and for the support of the improvements on the underlying land. In furtherance of Tenant's acknowledgments and representations made within Article 5 of this Lease, Tenant shall secure soil tests as necessary for ADL and other hazardous materials as may be required by law prior to commencement of construction, and Tenant shall either take all steps required by federal or state law to remediate any discovered ADL or other hazardous materials to the extent required by law for Tenant's permitted use hereunder, or terminate this Lease by notifying Landlord in writing. Tenant is required to defend, indemnify, and hold harmless Landlord for any claims arising out of or related to exposure to ADL on the Premises.

When conducting testing, Tenant shall notify Landlord of the location of all test borings, which shall not interfere in any manner with the operation of the facility by Landlord or the structural integrity of the facility. Tenant hereby agrees that Landlord is making no representation regarding existing soil compaction or structural capability of the land or any existing structure thereon. Responsibility for any loss or damage caused by inadequate soil compaction or other structural capacity for Tenant's proposed improvements shall be subject to the indemnification provisions of Section 10.1 without limitation.

#### 6.7 Commencement of Construction

Tenant shall commence construction of the improvements, if any, described in Tenant's final construction plans and detailed specifications, if any, prior to XXXX, 20XX. For the purposes of this Article, construction shall be deemed to have commenced upon the issuance by Landlord of an encroachment permit. In the event construction is not commenced within the time set forth herein, this Lease may be terminated by Landlord.

#### 6.8 Completion of Construction and Occupancy of Improvements

Construction of the improvements shall be completed consistent with the approved construction plans, if any, prior to XXXX, 20XX. Tenant shall not occupy or use any of the improvements until Tenant has received final building approval and any required Certificate of Occupancy from the appropriate local agency and Landlord has issued to Tenant an executed Encroachment Permit Completion Notice. In the event Tenant violates any of the provisions of this section, this Lease may be terminated by Landlord and be of no further force and effect.

#### 6.9 "As-Built" Plans

Within ninety (90) days after Tenant has completed construction of improvements or alterations, Tenant shall furnish Landlord, at Tenant's expense, one set of "As-Built" plans (a) according to a scale and size designated by Landlord; (b) stamped and approved by a California licensed professional engineer; and (c) showing the improvements as constructed in detail, including the location of underground and above-ground utility lines.

## **ARTICLE 7.** SURRENDER OF PREMISES AT EXPIRATION OR TERMINATION OF LEASE

At the expiration or earlier termination of this Lease, Tenant shall peaceably and quietly leave, surrender, and yield to Landlord the Premises together with all appurtenances and fixtures in good order, condition and repair, reasonable wear and tear excepted.

#### **ARTICLE 8. REMOVAL OF PERSONAL PROPERTY AND OWNERSHIP AT TERMINATION**

All actual and alleged improvements that are not considered realty (such as paving, lighting, plumbing, underground utilities or any such improvements affixed to the ground) and placed on the Premises pursuant to Article 6, and all signs or other appurtenances placed on the Premises by Tenant under this Lease, shall be deemed to be the personal property of Tenant. At the expiration or earlier termination of this Lease, Tenant shall remove all personal property placed on the Premises and shall restore the Premises to their previous condition, except surfacing, wheel rails, and column guards, at Tenant's sole expense. Any personal property not removed by Tenant after thirty (30) days from Landlord's sending written notice to Tenant may be removed by Landlord. Tenant shall be liable to Landlord for all costs incurred by Landlord in effecting the removal of any and all personal property and restoring the Premises to their previous condition. Landlord may, in its sole discretion, declare all personal property not removed by Tenant and this property shall, without compensation to Tenant, become Landlord's property, free and clear of all claims to or against it by Tenant or any other person.

Removal of Tenant's personal property and improvements shall be at no cost to FHWA.

## **ARTICLE 9. MAINTENANCE AND REPAIRS**

#### 9.1 Tenant's Obligations

Tenant shall be solely liable for continued maintenance of the Premises, and shall, at its own cost and expense, maintain the Premises, and keep the Premises free of all grass, weeds, debris, and flammable materials of every description. Tenant shall ensure that the Premises are at all times in an orderly, clean, safe, and sanitary condition. Tenant shall not allow any open flames on the Premises. Landlord requires a high standard of cleanliness, consistent with the location of the Premises as an adjunct of the California State Highway System.

Tenant hereby expressly waives the right to make repairs at the expense of Landlord and waives the benefit of the provisions in Sections 1941 to 1942.5, inclusive, of the California Civil Code or any successor statute or amendment thereto providing a cause of action for habitability or tenantability.

Tenant shall take all steps necessary to protect and preserve the fences, guardrails, and the piers and columns, if any, of all structures from damage arising out of Tenant's use of the Premises and any improvements, all without expense to Landlord. Tenant shall, at its own cost and expense, repair in accordance with Landlord's standards any damage to any property owned by Landlord, including, but not limited to, all fences, guardrails, piers and columns, utility-related equipment and facilities caused by Tenant, Tenant's contractors, clients, invitees, trespassers or any other third parties. At Tenant's request, Landlord may elect to repair the damage to its property, and Tenant agrees to reimburse Landlord promptly after demand for the amount Landlord has reasonably expended to complete the repair work.

Tenant shall be responsible for the care, maintenance, and any required pruning of trees, shrubs, or any other landscaping on the Premises. Tenant assumes the liability for any damage or injury caused by any falling branches or other such materials from any tree or shrub whether the branches fall due to lack of maintenance or act of god or any other natural or unnatural causes. Tenant's liability insurance required under Article 10 shall cover any damage caused by any falling tree or shrub branches or other materials.

Tenant shall designate in writing to Landlord a representative who shall be responsible for the day-to-day operation and level of maintenance, cleanliness and general order of the Premises.

## 9.2 Landlord's Rights

In the event Tenant fails to perform Tenant's obligations under this Article, Landlord shall give Tenant notice to do such acts as are reasonably required to so maintain the Premises. If within thirty (30) days after Landlord sends written notice to repair, Tenant fails to do the work and diligently proceed in good faith to prosecute it to completion, Landlord shall have the right, but not the obligation, to do such acts and expend such funds at the expense of Tenant as are reasonably required to perform such work. Any amount so expended by Landlord shall be paid by Tenant promptly after demand plus interest as provided in Section 19.11, from the date such work is completed to date of payment. Landlord shall

have no liability to Tenant for any damage, inconvenience or interference with the use of the Premises by Tenant as a result of performing any such work.

## ARTICLE 10. INDEMNITY AND INSURANCE

10.1 Statement of the Parties' Intent

It is the intent of the Landlord and Tenant that Landlord shall bear no liability whatsoever arising out of Tenant's use of the Premises except for liability caused by Landlord's willful misconduct or gross negligence.

#### 10.2 Insurance

Nothing in this Lease is intended to establish a standard of care owed to any member of the public or to extend to the public the status of a third-party beneficiary for any of these insurance specifications or other Lease provisions.

10.2.A Workers' Compensation and Employer's Liability Insurance

Tenant shall provide workers' compensation and employer's liability insurance as required under the Labor Code.

Tenant shall provide Employer's Liability Insurance coverage in amounts not less than:

- 1. \$1,000,000 for each accident for bodily injury by accident;
- 2. \$1,000,000 policy limit for bodily injury by disease;
- 3. \$1,000,000 for each employee for bodily injury by disease.

If Tenant chooses to procure insurance coverage to meet its insurance obligations under this section of the Lease, instead of meeting those obligations based entirely on self-insurance, then Tenant shall provide Landlord with written proof of the insurance coverage required by this section.

#### 10.2.B Commercial General Liability Insurance

Tenant shall procure Commercial General Liability Insurance and Umbrella or Excess Liability Insurance coverage, or utilize self-insurance, such that the total of self-insurance and Commercial General Liability insurance and Umbrella or Excess Liability insurance coverage is no less than \$20 million per occurrence and aggregate limits, with at least \$5 million of that amount covered by a General Liability policy unless only self-insurance is used, covering all operations by or on behalf of Tenant, providing primary insurance for bodily injury liability and property damage liability, and including coverage for:

- 1. Premises, operations and mobile equipment
- 2. Products and completed operations
- 3. Broad form property damage (including completed operations)
- 4. Explosion, collapse, and underground hazards
- 5. Personal injury
- 6. Contractual liability

If Tenant procures insurance coverage to meet its insurance obligations under this Lease in whole or in part, Tenant shall provide written proof to Landlord of the Commercial General Liability Insurance and/or Umbrella or Excess Liability Insurance policies along with all endorsements, riders, and amendments on or before the commencement of this Lease by a Certificate of Additional Insured.

Any Commercial General Liability Insurance and/or Umbrella or Excess Liability Insurance policies procured by Tenant shall also comply with the following:

- 1. Shall extend to all of Tenant's operations and remain in full force and effect during the term of this Lease.
- 2. Must be with an insurance company with a rating from A.M. Best Financial Strength Rating of A- or better and a Financial Size Category of VII or better.
- 3. Shall be on Commercial General Liability policy form no. CG0001 as published by the Insurance Services Office (ISO) or under a policy form at least as broad as policy form no. CG0001.
- 4. Shall contain completed operations coverage with a carrier acceptable to Landlord through the expiration of the latent and patent deficiency in construction statutes of repose set forth in Code of Civil Procedure Section 337.15.
- 5. Shall name Landlord and Landlord's officers, directors, agents (excluding agents who are design professionals), and employees, as additional insureds under all General Liability Insurance, Umbrella, and Excess policies with respect to liability arising out of or connected with work or operations performed in connection with this Lease. Coverage for such additional insureds does not extend to liability to the extent prohibited by Insurance Code Section 11580.04.
- 6. Shall provide additional insured coverage by a policy provision or by an endorsement providing coverage at least as broad as Additional Insured (Form B) endorsement form CG 2010, as published by the Insurance Services Office (ISO), or other form designated by Landlord.
- 7. Shall state the insurance afforded the additional insureds applies as primary insurance. Any other insurance or self-insurance maintained by Landlord is excess only and must not be called upon to contribute with this insurance.

## 10.2.C Automobile Insurance

Tenant shall carry automobile liability insurance, including coverage for all owned, hired, and non-owned automobiles. The primary limits of liability must be not less than \$1 million combined single limit for each accident for bodily injury and property damage. Tenant shall provide Landlord with written proof of the insurance coverage required by this section.

## 10.2.D Deductibles

On a case by case basis, Landlord may allow reasonable deductible clauses which are not overly broad, do not exceed \$250,000, and/or are not harmful to Landlord. By executing this Lease, Tenant agrees to comply with its obligations under Article 10, Section 10.3.A of this Lease until such deductible is paid or applied to any claim arising out of this Lease, regardless of Tenant's evaluation of liability, if such deductible exists.

#### 10.2.E No Lapses in Coverage

Landlord may assure Tenant's compliance with Tenant's insurance obligations. Ten (10) days before an insurance policy lapses or is canceled during the term of this Lease, Tenant must submit evidence of renewal or replacement of the policy. Tenant is not relieved of its duties and responsibilities to indemnify, defend, and hold harmless Landlord and Landlord's officers, directors, agents, and employees by Landlord's acceptance of insurance policies and certificates. The minimum insurance coverage amounts do not relieve Tenant from liability in excess of such coverage.

#### 10.2.F Self-Insurance

The Landlord acknowledges that Tenant may desire to self-insure, which may be approved with the prior written agreement of Landlord. If such approval is given, the letter documenting Tenant's selfinsurance will appear in Exhibit "G" to this Lease. Reasonable self-insurance programs and self-insured retentions in insurance policies are permitted by Landlord. If Tenant uses a self-insurance program or self-insured retention, Tenant must provide Landlord with the same protection from liability and defense of suits as would be afforded by first-dollar insurance. Tenant shall certify its intent to self-insure, in writing, in amounts meeting the requirements of this Lease prior to execution of this Lease. The certification does not negate or override Tenant's responsibility to provide insurance or self-insurance coverage in the amounts set forth in Article 10, Sections 10.2.A, 10.2.B, 10.2.C of this Lease, nor shall it operate or be interpreted to limit in any way Tenant's indemnification obligations in this Lease. Further, execution of this Agreement is Tenant's acknowledgment that Tenant will be bound by all laws as if Tenant were an insurer as defined under Insurance Code Section 23 and Tenant's self-insurance program or self-insured retention shall operate as insurance as defined under Insurance Code Section 22. Tenant shall notify Landlord in writing not less than thirty (30) days prior to the effective date of the termination of its self-insurance coverage and shall obtain the insurance coverage required by Article 10 effective on that termination date.

## 10.2.G Failure to Procure and Maintain Insurance

If Tenant fails to procure or maintain the insurance or self-insurance required by Article 10 in full force and effect and in the amounts required by Article 10, this Lease may be terminated by Landlord. In addition, if Tenant fails to procure or maintain the insurance or self-insurance required by Article 10, Tenant shall cease and desist from all operations on the Premises and the improvements thereon, and shall prevent members of the public from gaining access to the Premises during any period in which such insurance policy and/or self-insurance is not in full force and effect or does not meet the amounts required by Article 10.

Each and every insurance policy required under Article 10 shall contain a provision that coverage will not be cancelled without thirty (30) days' prior written notice to Landlord.

#### 10.2.H Waiver of Subrogation

Tenant hereby waives any and all rights of recovery against Landlord and/or the officers, directors, agents, and employees of Landlord, for loss of or damage to Tenant or Tenant's property or the property of others under Tenant's control to the extent that such loss or damage is insured against under any insurance policy in force at the time of such loss or damages. Tenant shall give notice to its

insurance carrier or carriers that the foregoing waiver of subrogation is contained in the Lease.

10.3.A Defense, Indemnification, and Hold Harmless

Tenant shall defend, indemnify, and hold harmless Landlord and Landlord's officers, officials, employees, agents, and volunteers, including FHWA ("Landlord's Personnel"), from any and all losses, claims, injuries, damages, suits, obligations, penalties, judgments, awards, and other liabilities, including attorney fees, (collectively, "Claims") whether caused by, relating to, based upon, arising out of, or in connection with the performance of this Lease, the temporary emergency shelter, the feeding program, or the following:

- a. Claims by shelter/feeding program clients or users arising out of, or related to, the use of the Premises.
- b. Any Claim by Tenant and/or any person or entity acting on behalf of, under, or at the direction of Tenant, against Landlord and/or Landlord's Personnel relating to delay, impairment, imposition of restrictions upon, and/or interference with Tenant's possession of or ability to use all or any portion of the Premises or of any improvement thereon. This includes but is not limited to Claims regarding lost profits, loss of use, and/or lost revenue.
- c. Anything done or omitted to be done by Tenant or by Tenant's officers, employees, agents, contractors, invitees, emergency shelter clients, and/or any other users of the Premises other than Landlord or Landlord's Personnel, under or in connection with any work, authority, or jurisdiction conferred upon Tenant within, or arising under or related to, this Lease, including but not limited to inadequate maintenance.
- d. Any illness, personal injury, death, property damage, or any other injury or damage to any person or property either: (1) arising out of Tenant's use or occupancy of the Premises or the use or occupancy of the Premises by Tenant's officers, employees, agents, contractors, invitees, emergency shelter/feeding program clients, and/or any other persons; or (2) incurred or sustained by any person while on the Premises or entering onto or exiting therefrom; or (3) related to the condition of the Premises during Tenant's use or occupancy of the Premises. This includes, but is not limited to:
  - 1. Claims alleging dangerous condition of public property.
  - 2. Claims regarding air quality issues on or around the Premises.
  - 3. Claims regarding the proximity of the temporary emergency shelter/feeding program to the adjacent roadway.
  - 4. Claims arising from microscopic or macroscopic objects that may enter upon or fall onto the Premises from the adjacent roadways, including but not limited to falling branches, leaves, cones, or other materials from any tree or shrub whether such items fall due to lack of maintenance or act of god or any other natural or unnatural cause.
  - 5. Claims arising from exposure to ADL and/or vehicular emissions.
  - 6. Claims for injuries caused to persons present on the Premises as a result of or in connection with this Lease, when such injuries are related to the use of a State Highway, including the misuse by motorists and members of the traveling public.
  - 7. Claims related to seismic events or other natural events or acts of god, including but not limited to falling debris or other objects, soil subsidence, and water ponding/flooding.
  - 8. Claims arising out of the use of Landlord's highway facilities by the traveling public.
- e. The presence or use of hazardous materials on the Premises during Tenant's period of use and/or possession of the Premises.

- f. Any cause of action for habitability or tenantability of the Premises which is consistent with Chapter 7.8 (commencing with Section 8698) of Division 1 of Title 2 of the Government Code.
- g. Claims arising out of or related to Tenant's policies concerning the presence and/or activities of animals brought on the Premises by Tenant's invitees or emergency shelter/feeding program clients.
- h. Any improvements to the Premises made by or on behalf of Tenant or Tenant's clients, including but not limited to the construction of any such improvements.
- i. Removal of personal property from the Premises after termination of the Lease for any reason.
- j. Restoring the Premises to their pre-Lease condition after termination of the Lease for any reason.
- k. Falling branches, leaves, cones, or other similar materials from any tree or shrub whether such items fall due to lack of maintenance or act of god or any other natural or unnatural cause.
- 1. Relocation benefits for persons staying on the Premises for any length of time.
- m. Charges for water, gas, heat, light, power, telephone, sewage, air conditioning, ventilation, scavenger services, janitorial services, landscaping services and/or all other materials and utilities supplied to the Premises.
- n. Failure, interruption, or removal of any utility service furnished to the Premises.
- o. Any legal challenges to the environmental process or documentation including, but not limited to, any legal challenge to the CEQA/NEPA documentation, resource agency permits, agreements, and/or approvals. Tenant is responsible for paying the cost of any awards, judgments, settlements, and costs arising from legal challenges to the environmental process or documentation.
- p. Pollution, noise, and/or any other form of nuisance, and specifically including the cost of any judgment, award, and settlement.

## 10.3.B Tenant's Evaluation of Liability Not Determinative

Tenant's obligations to defend, indemnify, and hold harmless Landlord are not excused because of Tenant's inability to evaluate liability or because Tenant evaluates liability and determines Tenant is not liable. Tenant must respond within thirty (30) days to any tender of defense and/or request for indemnity by Landlord, unless this time has been extended by Landlord.

## 10.3.C Time of Obligation

Tenant is required to comply with its defense, indemnity, and hold harmless obligations under this Lease regardless of whether such claim is made during the Lease term or after expiration.

## 10.4 Tenant's Contractors

Tenant shall include in any contract it enters with any third party to conduct work upon or related to the Premises a requirement that the contractor will fully defend, indemnify, and hold harmless Landlord and Landlord's Personnel to the same extent described in Section 10.3.A above, including but not limited to any such contractors who enter onto the Premises for construction, or to maintain equipment, structures, fixtures, or other property, and any contractors who will operate and maintain the Premises. If Tenant has any additional insured endorsements executed by any third parties conducting work in association with this Lease, such insured endorsements shall also name Landlord and Landlord's Personnel as additional insureds in order to comply with this provision, and Tenant shall provide copies of the additional insured endorsements and a Certificate of Insurance to Landlord no later than thirty

(30) days prior to such third party beginning work on or related to the Premises.

## 10.5 Lease Termination

In the event the Lease is terminated for any reason, Tenant also agrees to indemnify, defend, and save harmless Landlord and Landlord's Personnel from any third-party claims for damages arising out of, or related to, the termination of the Lease. Such third-party claims shall include but not be limited to claims from any of Tenant's contractors.

## 10.6 Severability

If any portion of this indemnification provision is deemed to be invalid by a court of competent jurisdiction, it is the express intent of the Landlord and Tenant that the remaining provisions be given full force and effect and be construed in accordance with Section 10.1.

## ARTICLE 11. PAYMENT OF TAXES

Tenant agrees to pay and discharge, or cause to be paid and discharged when due, before the same become delinquent, all taxes, assessments, impositions, levies, fees, and charges of every kind, nature and description, whether general or special, ordinary or extraordinary, which may at any time or from time to time during the term of this Lease, by or according to any law or governmental, legal, political, or other authority whatsoever, directly or indirectly, be taxed, levied, charged, assessed or imposed upon or against, or which shall be or may be or become a lien upon the Premises or any buildings, improvements or structures at any time located thereon, or any estate, right, title or interest of Tenant in and to the Premises, buildings, improvements or structures. Specifically, and without placing any limitation on Tenant's obligations under the immediately preceding sentence, Tenant shall pay when due, before delinquency, any and all possessory interest taxes, parking taxes, workers' compensation, taxes payable to the California Franchise Tax Board, personal property taxes on fixtures, equipment and facilities owned by Tenant, whether or not the same have become so fixed to the land as to comprise a part of the real estate, and any applicable assessments levied by an entity authorized by law to impose such assessment.

Tenant understands that any possessory interest of Tenant created in the Premises by this Lease may be subject to property taxation and that Tenant may be liable for payment of any such tax levied on such interest. Any obligation of Tenant under this Article, including possessory interest tax that the city or county may impose upon Tenant's interest herein, shall not reduce any rent due Landlord hereunder and any such obligation shall become the liability of and be paid by Tenant. In the event Tenant defaults in the payment of any of the obligations set forth in this Article, this Lease may be terminated by Landlord.

# **ARTICLE 12. RIGHT OF ENTRY**

12.1 Inspection, Maintenance, Construction and Operation of Freeway Structures

Landlord, through its agents or representatives, and other city, county, state and federal agencies, including the local authority that has jurisdiction over the enforcement of building code standards, the local fire district and FHWA, through their agents or representatives, shall have full right and authority

to enter in and upon the Premises and any building or improvements situated thereon at any and all reasonable times during the term of this Lease for the purpose of inspecting the same without interference or hindrance by Tenant, its agents, representatives, clients, invitees or trespassers. Twenty-Four (24) hours' notice may be provided in most cases (excluding the local authority that has jurisdiction over the enforcement of building code standards and the local fire district ) for field inspections. No notice may be provided in cases of emergency.

Landlord further reserves the right of entry for the purpose of inspecting the Premises, or the doing of any and all acts necessary or proper on the Premises in connection with the protection, maintenance, reconstruction, and operation of the freeway structures and its appurtenances; provided. Tenant recognizes and agrees that Landlord shall have the further right, at its discretion, to immediate possession of the Premises in case of any national or other emergency, or for the purpose of preventing sabotage, and for the protection of said freeway structures, in which event the term of this Lease shall be extended for a period equal to the emergency occupancy by Landlord, and during said period Tenant shall be relieved, to the degree of interference, from the performance of conditions or covenants specified herein. Landlord further reserves the right of entry by any authorized officer, engineer, employee, contractor or agent of Landlord for the purpose of performing any maintenance activities upon the Premises which Tenant has failed to perform.

#### 12.2 Landlord's Use of the Premises

Tenant understands and agrees that Landlord may, from time to time, be required to perform retrofit work on all or a part of the freeway structures which are situated on, above or adjacent to the Premises or be required to use all or a portion of the Premises in connection with the protection, maintenance, reconstruction, and operation of the State Highway System. Landlord shall have the right to impose such restrictions on Tenant's right to enter, occupy, and use the Premises and to construct improvements thereon as Landlord deems are necessary to enable it to maintain, protect, reconstruct or operate the State Highway System without interference from Tenant.

In the event Landlord determines that it needs to obtain possession of all or a portion of the Premises, or needs to place restrictions on Tenant's use of the Premises, Landlord shall, at least thirty (30) days prior to the effective date of the commencement of such possession or restrictions notify Tenant in writing describing the extent of the possession or restrictions and the effective date of their commencement. Upon the effective date of such notice, Tenant shall peaceably surrender possession of all or any specified portion of the Premises and comply with the restrictions as stated therein. Tenant shall be responsible for removing any and all emergency shelter clients from the portions of the Premises to be possessed by Landlord, and ensure that the Premises are free of debris and waste, upon or before the effective notice date. In the event Landlord notifies Tenant that Landlord needs to obtain possession of all or a portion of the Premises, and/or takes possession as set forth above, Tenant shall have no claim upon Landlord and waives any and all claims for compensation, damages, or relocation assistance.

The annual rent stated in Article 4, shall remain due and owing unless Landlord has taken possession of the entire Premises, in which case no rent shall be due for that period of time during which Tenant has surrendered the Premises to Landlord. This reduction or suspension in rent shall be Tenant's sole remedy against Landlord for Tenant's inability to possess or use the entire area of the Premises, or for any disruption of Tenant's ability to use any part of the Premises. Tenant waives any right it may have to recover for damages to the Premises or any improvements constructed on the Premises, waives

any right it may have to assert or recover lost profits or other revenue, and waives its right to use or possess any portion of the Premises or improvements thereon, and damages to any other property, project or operation caused by Landlord's possession, imposition of restrictions or Tenant's inability to use or possess all or any portion of the Premises.

Tenant shall conduct its operations on the Premises in such a manner so as not to interfere with Landlord's or its contractor's performance of any work done on or above the Premises. Tenant acknowledges that the performance of the work may cause damage to paving or other improvements constructed by Tenant on the Premises. Tenant expressly agrees to waive all claims against Landlord for all such damage to its improvements unless arising from Landlord's willful misconduct or gross negligence.

## 12.3 Relocation Benefits

Tenant expressly recognizes that it is not entitled to receive benefits under the federal or state Uniform Relocation Assistance Acts (United States Code, Title 42, Section 4601, et seq.; California Government Code, Section 7260, et seq.) as a result of Landlord's use or possession of any portion of the Premises.

Tenant shall not collect fees nor any other form of payment from clients in exchange for access or use of the shelter or feeding program on the Premises. Tenant acknowledges that no employee, agent, invitee, trespasser, client, client of a temporary emergency shelter/feeding program, program participant, or other person on the Premises shall be designated or attain the status of a "tenant" or "resident" for any purpose.

Tenant shall accept, review, and reply to any claims from any party seeking relocation benefits. Tenant shall notify all emergency shelter users and clients that Premises use is temporary, and that shelter users are not entitled to relocation benefits when asked to move. Upon entry to the Premises, each prospective emergency shelter user and client shall sign an express acknowledgment that they are not tenants, that they are staying on the Premises on a temporary basis, and that they waive any claim to relocation benefits.

## 12.4 Security and Law Enforcement

City of XXXX law enforcement police and sheriff services shall be primarily responsible for all law enforcement-related issues on the Premises. At Landlord's request, Tenant agrees to provide security for Landlord's employees, agents, or contractors at any time Landlord requires access onto the Premises or through the Premises to gain access to the adjoining right of way and/or freeway bridge structures. In the event Landlord requests law enforcement security, and Tenant does not comply for any reason, and Landlord alternatively employs the services of the California Highway Patrol (CHP), Tenant shall reimburse Landlord the cost of CHP services including the Maintenance Zone Enhanced Enforcement Program (MAZEEP), which amount shall be invoiced to Tenant and shall be due promptly upon receipt of invoice. Security service payments shall not constitute rent or administrative costs under this Lease.

## **ARTICLE 13. TERMINATION OF LEASE**

13.1 Termination by Mutual Consent

This Lease may be altered, changed or amended by mutual written agreement of Landlord and Tenant. Notwithstanding this provision, termination of this Lease may be affected as set forth below.

13.2 Termination by One Party

Notwithstanding any provision herein to the contrary, this Lease may be terminated at any time by Tenant upon providing Landlord with one hundred and twenty (120) days prior notice in writing, or by Landlord upon providing Tenant with one hundred and twenty (120) days prior notice in writing. Notices of termination under this section shall be delivered in accordance with the provisions of Section 19.13 to the addresses set forth in Article 1. If Tenant exercises its right to terminate the Lease under this Section, it immediately forfeits any right to lease the Premises for a three-year period, commencing as of the effective date of termination. In addition, if at the time Tenant terminates this Lease, the entire cost of Tenant's improvements has not been amortized over the remaining term, those improvements approved in accordance with Article 6 shall become the property of Landlord, and Landlord shall not refund or otherwise reimburse Tenant for the remaining unamortized cost of the improvements.

## **ARTICLE 14. UTILITIES**

Tenant shall pay when due all charges for water, gas, heat, light, power, telephone, sewage, air conditioning and ventilating, scavenger, janitorial and landscaping services and all other materials and utilities supplied to the Premises. Landlord shall not be liable in damages or otherwise for any failure or interruption of any utility service furnished to the Premises, and no such failure or interruption shall entitle Tenant to terminate this Lease.

## ARTICLE 15. DEFAULT

## 15.1 Default

The occurrence of any of the following shall constitute a material breach and default of this Lease by Tenant, and may result in termination of the Lease at Landlord's option.

- a) The failure by Tenant to observe and perform any other provision of this Lease to be observed or performed by Tenant, where such failure continues for thirty (30) days after written notice thereof by Landlord to Tenant; provided, however, that if the nature of such default is such that it cannot be reasonably cured within such thirty (30) day period, Tenant shall not be deemed to be in default if Tenant shall within such period commence such cure and thereafter diligently prosecute the same to completion.
- b) Notwithstanding subdivision (a) of section 15.1 of this Lease, the failure by Tenant to observe and perform any provision of this Lease to be observed or performed by Tenant which poses a health or safety risk, as determined by Landlord at Landlord's sole discretion, for three (3) days after written notice thereof by Landlord to Tenant.
- c) Notwithstanding subdivisions (a) and (b) of section 15.1 of this Lease, the failure by Tenant to observe and perform any provision of this Lease to be observed or performed by Tenant, which poses an imminent health or safety risk, as determined by Landlord at Landlord's sole discretion.

30

## 15.2 Landlord's Remedies

In the event of any material default or breach by Tenant and after Landlord gives Tenant notice thereof and the applicable cure period has expired, Landlord may at any time thereafter, without limiting Landlord in the exercise of any right of remedy at law or in equity which Landlord may have by reason of such default or breach, terminate Tenant's right to possession by any lawful means, in which case this Lease shall immediately terminate and Tenant shall immediately surrender possession of the Premises to Landlord. In such event Landlord shall be entitled to recover from Tenant all damages incurred by Landlord by reason of Tenant's default including, but not limited to, the following:

- a) the worth at the time of award of any unpaid rent which had been earned at the time of such termination; plus
- b) the worth at the time of award of the amount by which the unpaid rent which would have been earned after termination until the time of award exceeds the amount of such rental loss that is proved could have been reasonably avoided; plus
- c) the worth at the time of award of the amount by which the unpaid rent for the balance of the term after the time of award exceeds the amount of such rental loss that is proved could be reasonably avoided; plus
- d) any other amount necessary to compensate Landlord for all the detriment proximately caused by Tenant's failure to perform its obligations under this Lease or which in the ordinary course of events would be likely to result therefrom; plus
- e) at Landlord's election, such other amounts in addition to or in lieu of the foregoing as may be permitted from time to time by applicable State law. Upon any such re-entry Landlord shall have the right to make any reasonable repairs, alterations or modifications to the premises, which Landlord in its sole discretion deems reasonable and necessary. As used in subparagraphs (a) and (b), above, the "worth at the time of award" is computed by including interest on the principal sum at a rate one percent (1%) above the discount rate of the Federal Reserve Bank of San Francisco from the date of default. As used in subparagraph (c), above, the "worth at the time of award" is computed by discounting such amount at a rate one percent (1%) above the discount rate of the Federal Reserve Bank of San Francisco at the time of award. The term "rent" as used in this Article shall be deemed to be and to mean rent to be paid pursuant to Article 4 and all other monetary sums required to be paid by Tenant pursuant to the terms of this Lease.
- 15.3 Landlord's Right to Cure Tenant's Default

At any time while Tenant is in default or material breach of this Lease and after Landlord gives Tenant notice thereof and the applicable cure period has expired, Landlord may cure such default or breach at Tenant's cost. If Landlord at any time, by reason of such default or breach, pays any sum or does any act that requires the payment of any sum, the sum paid by Landlord shall be due immediately from Tenant to Landlord at the time the sum is paid, and if paid at a later date shall bear interest as provided in Section 19.11 from the date the sum is paid by Landlord until Landlord is reimbursed by Tenant. The sum, together with interest on it, shall be additional rent.

## ARTICLE 16. ASSIGNMENTS, TRANSFERS, SUBLEASES AND ENCUMBRANCES

Tenant understands and agrees that this Lease is granted at preferable terms as Tenant's use for temporary emergency shelter/feeding program purposes is specifically provided for by law.

Accordingly, Tenant shall not assign, transfer or sublease all or any part of its interest in this Lease or in the Premises. Transfer or sublease of the Premises or any portion thereof to any other entity shall be a material breach of the Lease and may result in termination. Operation of the temporary emergency shelter/feeding program on the Premises by a third party is allowed through an operational agreement between the local entity and the third party.

## **ARTICLE 17. NONDISCRIMINATION**

Tenant, for itself, its personal representatives, and successors-in-interest as a part of the consideration hereof, does hereby covenant and agree as a covenant of this Lease that: (1) no person, on the ground of race, color, or national origin shall be excluded from participation in, be denied the benefits of, or otherwise subjected to discrimination in the use of the Premises and facilities, (2) in connection with the construction of any improvements on the Premises and the furnishing of services thereon, no discrimination shall be practiced in the selection of employees and contractors, by contractors in the selection and retention of first-tier subcontractors, and by first-tier subcontractors in the selection and retention of second-tier subcontractors, (3) such discrimination shall not be practiced against the public in its access to and use of the facilities and services provided for public accommodations (such as eating, sleeping, rest, recreation, and vehicle servicing) constructed or operated on, over, or under the Premises, and (4) Tenant shall use the Premises in compliance with all other requirements imposed pursuant to Title 49, Code of Federal Regulations, Part 21 (49 C.F.R., Part 21) and as such regulations may be amended. In the event of breach of any of the above nondiscrimination covenants, Landlord shall have the right to terminate this Lease, and to re-enter and repossess the Premises and the facilities thereon, and hold the same as if the Lease had never been made or issued.

## **ARTICLE 18. SECURITY DEPOSIT**

Concurrently with Tenant's execution of this Lease, Tenant shall deposit with Landlord the sum of zero dollars (\$0) as a Security Deposit.

## **ARTICLE 19. ADDITIONAL PROVISIONS**

## 19.1 Quiet Enjoyment

Tenant understands and agrees that Landlord has a primary obligation to maintain the adjacent transportation facility for use by the motoring public. Accordingly, the covenant of quiet enjoyment normally presumed to be inferred in every real property lease is specifically and affirmatively waived by Tenant herein. Tenant's use of the Premises is subject to Landlord's control as set forth herein and Tenant understands and agrees that its use of the Premises may be impacted by the proximity to the freeway facility and the need for Landlord to maintain that facility.

## 19.2 Captions, Attachments, Defined Terms

The captions of the Articles of this Lease are for convenience only and shall not be deemed to be relevant in resolving any question of interpretation or construction of any section of this Lease. Exhibits attached hereto, and addenda and schedules initiated by the parties, are deemed by attachment to constitute part of this Lease and are incorporated herein. The words "Landlord" and "Tenant," as used herein, shall include the plural as well as the singular. Words used in neuter gender include the masculine

and feminine, and words in the masculine or feminine gender include the neuter. If there be more than one Landlord or Tenant, the obligations hereunder imposed upon Landlord or Tenant shall be joint and several. If Tenants are husband and wife, the obligations shall extend individually to their sole and separate property as well as to their community property.

#### 19.3 Entire Agreement

This instrument along with any exhibits and attachments hereto constitutes the entire Agreement between Landlord and Tenant relative to the Premises. No prior promises or agreements have been made by Landlord and Tenant which are not referenced in this Lease, and no evidence of prior agreements shall be admissible to prove the respective obligations under this Lease.

This agreement, including all the exhibits and attachments hereto, may be altered, amended or revoked only by an instrument in writing signed by both Landlord and Tenant which specifically references this Lease and states the intention to alter or amend its terms. Landlord and Tenant agree that all prior or contemporaneous oral agreements between and among themselves and their agents and representatives relative to the leasing of the Premises are merged in or revoked by this agreement.

## 19.4 Severability

If any terms or provision of this Lease shall, to any extent, be determined by a court of competent jurisdiction to be invalid or unenforceable, the remainder of this Lease shall not be affected thereby, and each term and provision of this Lease shall be valid and enforceable to the fullest extent permitted by law.

## 19.5 Costs of Suit

In any action to enforce the terms of this agreement, the parties shall be responsible for their own attorney fees. No judgment or award in any action between the parties to this Lease, based on the terms and conditions herein, shall award attorney fees under any theory of recovery.

Should Landlord, without fault on Landlord's part, be made a party to any litigation instituted by Tenant or by any third party against Tenant, or by or against any person holding under or using the Premises by license of Tenant, or for the foreclosure of any lien for labor or materials furnished to or for Tenant or any such other person or otherwise arising out of or resulting from any act or transaction of Tenant or of any such other person, Tenant shall indemnify, defend, save and hold Landlord harmless from any judgment rendered against Landlord or the Premises or any part thereof, in accordance with the provisions of Article 10 of this Lease; therefore, this attorney fee provision is not meant to, and shall not be construed to, affect Tenant's obligations to pay Landlord's cost of defense and attorney fees in such cases.

## 19.6 Time, Joint and Several Liability

Time is of the essence of this Lease and each and every provision hereof, except as to the conditions relating to the delivery of possession of the Premises to Tenant. All the terms, covenants and conditions contained in this Lease to be performed by either party if such party shall consist of more

than one person or organization shall be deemed to be joint and several, and all rights and remedies of the parties shall be cumulative and non-exclusive of any other remedy at law or in equity.

19.7 Binding Effect; Choice of Law

The parties hereto agree that all the provisions hereof are to be construed as both covenants and conditions as though the words importing such covenants and conditions were used in each separate section hereof; and all of the provisions hereof shall bind and inure to the benefit of the parties hereto and their respective heirs, legal representatives, successors and assigns. This Lease shall be governed by the laws of the State of California.

## 19.8 Waiver

No covenant, term or condition or the breach thereof shall be deemed waived, except by written consent of the party against whom the waiver is claimed and any waiver or the breach of any covenant, term or condition shall not be deemed to be a waiver of any preceding or succeeding breach of the same or any other covenant, term or condition. Acceptance by Landlord of any performance by Tenant after the time the same shall have become due shall not constitute a waiver by Landlord of the breach or default of any covenant, term or condition. Acceptance by Landlord of any performance by Tenant after the time the same shall have become due shall not constitute a waiver by Landlord of the breach or default of any covenant, term or condition unless otherwise expressly agreed to by Landlord in writing.

## 19.9 Surrender of Premises

The termination of the Lease, whether voluntary or otherwise shall result in the prompt vacation of the Premises by Tenant and the surrender of the Premises to Landlord by Tenant. Any sublease or sub-tenancy entered into by Tenant in contravention of the prohibitions of this Lease, shall terminate concurrently with the Lease and Tenant shall be responsible for surrender of vacated Premises without third party occupants.

## 19.10 Holding Over

If Tenant remains in possession of all or any part of the Premises after the expiration of the term hereof, with or without the express or implied consent of Landlord, such tenancy shall be from monthto-month only and not a renewal hereof or an extension for any further term. In such case, rent and other monetary sums due hereunder shall be payable at the time specified in this Lease and such month-tomonth tenancy shall be subject to every other term, covenant, condition and agreement contained herein.

## 19.11 Interest on Past Due Obligations

Except as expressly herein provided, any amount due to Landlord not paid when due shall bear interest at a rate one percent (1%) above the discount rate of the Federal Reserve Bank of San Francisco from the due date. Payment of such interest together with the amount due shall excuse or cure any default by Tenant under this Lease.

## 19.12 Recording

Neither Landlord nor Tenant shall record this Lease.

#### 19.13 Notices

All notices or demands of any kind required or desired to be given by Landlord or Tenant hereunder shall be in writing and shall be deemed delivered forty-eight (48) hours after depositing the notice or demand in the United States mail, certified or registered, postage prepaid, addressed to Landlord or Tenant respectively at the addresses set forth in Article 1.

## 19.14 No Reservation

Submission of this instrument for examination or signature by Tenant does not constitute a reservation of or option for lease; it is not effective as a lease or otherwise until execution and delivery by both Landlord and Tenant.

## 19.15 Authority

Each individual executing this Lease on behalf of Tenant represents and warrants that he/she is duly authorized to execute and deliver this Lease on behalf of the XXXX, and that this Lease is binding upon Tenant in accordance with its terms. Tenant represents and certifies that it has, through its regular political process, authorized the execution of this Lease by appropriate resolution, delegation, or plenary authority, as required, and shall not in any instance assert the lack of authority as a defense in any action to enforce the Lease terms.

## 19.16 Force Majeure

If either Landlord or Tenant shall be delayed or prevented from the performance of any act required hereunder by reason of acts of God, governmental restrictions, regulations or controls (except those reasonably foreseeable in connection with the uses contemplated by this Lease) or other cause without fault and beyond the control of the party obligated (except financial inability), performance of such act shall be excused for the period of the delay and the period for the performance of any such act shall be extended for a period equivalent to the period of such delay. Nothing in this clause shall excuse Tenant from prompt payment of any rent, taxes, insurance or any other charge required of Tenant, except as may be expressly provided in this Lease.

## 19.17 Tenant Contact Information

Tenant shall immediately notify Landlord of any changes to Tenant's contact information, including the contact name, telephone numbers, mailing address, and email address.

## 19.18 Counterparts

This Lease may be executed in one or more counterparts, each of which shall be deemed an original, but all of which together shall constitute one and the same instrument.

Dated:		LANDLORD STATE OF CALIFORNIA, BY AND THROUGH THE DEPARTMENT OF TRANSPORTATION	Dated: TENANT	
	By:	XXXX XXXXX Title	By:	XXXXX Title
		XXXX XXXXX Title	_	XXXXX Title
	By:	XXXX XXXXX Title	By:	XXXXX Title

# EXHIBIT A: FLA Map

# **EXHIBIT B: GOVERNOR'S SIGNING DOCUMENT**

#### **EXHIBIT C: HAZARDOUS MATERIALS**

Per Section 5.2, Tenant does not know nor has reasonable cause to believe that any release of hazardous material has come to be located on or beneath the Premises [to be completed by City]

## **EXHIBIT D: DTSC AGREEMENT**

http://www.dot.ca.gov/env/hazwaste/adl.html

# **EXHIBIT E: STORMWATER POLLUTION PREVENTION**

# EXHIBIT F: ENVIRONMENTAL SITE ASSESSMENT CRITERIA

1. For the completion of any environmental assessments (Phase 1 or Phase 2), hazardous material removal plans, or other hazardous material work done, prospective Tenant shall employ personnel with the training, experience, references, and insurance coverage that evidence an ability to competently complete the relevant task. Tenant, or the consultant preparing the environmental assessment, shall provide a copy of the environmental assessment to Landlord and shall provide a certification as to the accuracy of the environmental assessment and the methodology employed in its preparation. A "Phase 1" environmental assessment shall include at a minimum:

(a) A historical review of the uses and improvements made to the Premises. This historical review shall include an appropriately designed chain of title search using the complete records of the appropriate county recorder in order to discover relevant deeds, property descriptions, covenants, restrictions, and other recorded documents;

(b) An analysis of old aerial photographs to determine the construction or destruction of buildings and the existence of ponds and disposal areas on the Premises over time;

(c) An investigation of the Premises and sites within 2,000 feet of the Premises with regard to the Environmental Protection Agency's National Priority List, Comprehensive Environmental Response Compensation and Liability Information System (CERCLIS) list, and any similar State lists such as the State Water Resources Control Board Geotracker and the Department of Toxic Substances Control (DTSC) Envirostor;

(d) A description of sites within 2,000 feet of the Premises, which may contain hazardous materials that could impact the Premises and a description of any regional groundwater plumes that may extend beneath the property regardless of the distance from the source;

(e) A review of building, zoning, planning, sewer, water, fire, environmental, and other records that would have information on the Premises and the sites described in subparagraphs (c) and (d) above;

(f) A review of the files and records of the Department of Health Services, Solid Waste Management Board, Regional Water Quality Control Board, Air Quality Management District, and other relevant boards or agencies whose actions may affect, or may have affected, the Premises or the sites described in subparagraphs (c) and (d) above;

(g) An inspection of the Premises and all existing improvements with particular attention to the use of hazardous materials on the land, within structures, as building components, or in operating equipment;

(h) Findings from interviews with neighbors to determine prior uses of the Premises (when appropriate and acceptable to the parties involved);

(i) An indication as to whether present or past owners or tenants have stored, created, or discharged hazardous materials or wastes, and a review of whether appropriate procedures, safeguards, permits and notices are in place;

(j) A discussion of the hazards, if any, posed by the presence of radon gas, underground storage

42

tanks, contaminated soil, contaminated ground water, landfill gas, or other dangerous soil gases;

(k) A clear, concise, and prominent summary of the reports' findings, conclusions, and recommendations; and

(1) An indication of the qualifications of the environmental assessor and the subcontractors used in preparing the report.

Prospective Tenant warrants and represents that the Report meets the requirements set forth in this subparagraph 1.

2. In the event the "Phase 1" environmental assessment indicates the possible presence of hazardous materials as determined by Landlord, and Tenant desires to proceed to rent the property, Tenant shall determine if hazardous materials are actually present, and to what extent they are present. This "Phase 2" environmental assessment may include: (1) testing underground storage tanks for content and integrity, (2) analyzing soil gas, (3) soil sampling, (4) groundwater and surface water sampling, (5) analyzing local geology for potential chemical spill pathways and, (6) listing individual groundwater wells and subsurface water bodies that may be affected by a hazardous material release. Phase 2 sampling for aerially deposited lead is required unless relevant lead data, as determined by Landlord, is available. In the event that Landlord determines, based on the Phase 2 assessment, that hazardous materials are actually present making the property inappropriate for the planned use, Tenant shall prepare and submit, to DTSC and Landlord, a detailed plan it would be willing to follow to remove or mitigate these hazards in a manner which will result in full compliance with all applicable hazardous material laws and regulations. This plan shall include time frames, costs, sources of funds, necessary governmental approvals and any other relevant information related to the scope of the work needed to remove or mitigate the presence of hazardous materials.

3. Landlord may waive or reduce specific requirements in subparagraphs 1 and 2 of this Exhibit if it determines that equivalent studies or plans have been completed or that other evidence satisfactory to Landlord exist which eliminates the necessity of undertaking specific activities required by subparagraphs 1 and 2 of this Exhibit.

4. Upon the completion of an environmental assessment, hazardous material removal, or any related work required under this Exhibit, Tenant shall complete a CERTIFICATION OF COMPLETION OF HAZARDOUS MATERIAL ASSESSMENT OR REMEDIATION certifying that the work has been appropriately completed.

# EXHIBIT G: LETTER OF CERTIFICATE OF TENANT'S SELF-INSURANCE

# EXHIBIT H: DTSC'S WAIVER OF SOIL EVALUATION FOR ADL